S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th November 2016 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr J Smallwood, Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr P Bland, Mrs T Banks, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mr D Steward-Brown and Mrs M Albinson 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th October 2016, with three minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mrs Gotts, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks and Mr Smallwood declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: No Report 
Borough Councilor Daubney: No Report 
County Councilor Law: No Report
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets – Hedge Cutting Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the hedges at Grimston Road, Nursery Lane and in St Mary’s Churchyard have now been cut.

He said that after returning for a final tidy up, the contractors (CGM Ltd) had carried out a good job.

Pre-School Works Comment was made that the work in the Pre-School garden had now been completed and Mr Narborough asked if there was a date for when the Air Conditioning System would be installed.

Mrs Cornwell said that Mrs Jen Rudd from the Pre-School had not yet provided a date for the works, however stated that the work would have to be carried out during school holiday time.
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Members asked Mrs Cornwell if she would contact Mrs Rudd for an anticipated completion date.

Finance – Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – 9 Acre Field, Nursery Lane:  Mr Price spoke regarding possible development of the 9 acre field at Nursery Lane and stated that correspondence had been received from Mr David Allberry indicating that progress is being made towards an imminent formal submission to the Borough Council for planning consent.

Mr Price stated that Mr Allberry has requested that the Parish Council make a statement of support of the development to the Borough Council.

Mr Price referred to the Planning Committee minutes and the suggested statement which could be submitted on behalf of the Parish Council.

He said that the Planning Committee had agreed in principle to support the statement. 
Mr Price asked if members had any comments to make.

With one minor amendment to the wording, all members were happy with the statement and agreed that it should be submitted to the Borough Councils Planning Department once the formal Planning Application has been received.
Drainage Basins: Mrs Banks referred to the last Parish Council meeting and asked if Mr Chris Smith from Hopkins Homes had provided clarification as to why the drainage basins have been incorporated into the plans rather than a pumping station.

Mr Price stated that a response had been received from Mr Chris Smith stating that:
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In respect of your concerns regarding the maintenance and safety of the proposed basins, I can firstly confirm that this surface water solution and approach is standard across many developments, as it accords with the Government desires and objectives to achieve a ‘Sustainable Urban Drainage System’ (SUDS) which are likewise preferred by the Statutory Drainage and Flood Authorities. Whilst a piped system is possible, despite it being disproportionately and prohibitively expensive, an oversize pipe system is also not broadly accepted by the adopting body where SUDS are otherwise achievable.

With regard to possible safety issues, it is important to note that the basins are designed as ‘dry’ basins. This means that only in periods of extreme rainfall will you see any water in them and even when this does occur, then the water shall only remain for a short period. We have proposed a parkland post and rail fence to the boundary of the open space and within the development we would also propose some form of post and rail fencing around the edge to limit access to the basins. With regard to the on-going maintenance, a Management Company will be incorporated to ensure and secure the funding and satisfactory maintenance regime of the basins in perpetuity.

Mr Price confirmed that this correspondence had been circulated to members of the Planning Committee and all members had been satisfied with the response. 
Following further discussion, Mr Price asked for a show of hands to indicate who was in support of the use of drainage basins. (There were nine members in favour and two members against).

Norfolk and Suffolk Devolution Mr Price informed members that following the September 2016 Parish Council meeting, he had written a letter on behalf of the Parish Council to Andrew Percy MP Minister for Devolution stating that the Parish Council is opposed to Devolution in its current form.

Mr Price confirmed that a response had been received from Mr Andrew Percy MP and it had been circulated to all members. (See Attached)

Norfolk and Suffolk Deal Proposal – Summary of Consultation Results Mr Price confirmed that the Borough Council had provided the Parish Council with the Summary of Consultation Results and this had been circulated to all members. (See Attached)
Highways – Complaint from Resident at Bracken Road Mr Smallwood stated that a complaint had been received from a resident who lives at Bracken Road regarding a dangerous manhole cover. He explained that potholes had formed both sides of the manhole cover and are posing a trip hazard.
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Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had reported the problem to Norfolk County Councils Highways Department who are currently investigating the problem.
Policy – Parish Handyman Mr Smallwood confirmed that a number of applications have been received for the post of Parish Handyman.

He said that a shortlist would be drawn up and interviews would take place later in the month.

It was confirmed that along with himself, Mr Jordan, Mr Narborough and Mrs Cornwell would sit on the interview panel.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No Report
Junior School: - Mr Smallwood reported that the Junior School is awaiting an Ofsted Inspection.

Mr Price was pleased to report that the School Garden helpers had visited the school on Friday 4th November 2016; he said that during the school assembly they were pleased to award the School with the Anglia in Bloom “Grow Your Own” Award.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts informed members that work had taken place at the North Wootton strip to rake out an area of woodchip and plant spring bulbs.
Mrs Gotts briefly commented that money raised had been spent in North Wootton, whereas the South Wootton in Bloom committee fund and plant bulbs in the South Wootton strip.
It was felt that there may be a slight imbalance which would need to be looked at.

Comment was made that following fund raising by both the Picnic on the Park Committee and the Woottons Football Club a defibrillator had been purchased and installed on the outside wall of the Pavilion at Wootton Park.
Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the “200 Club”, it was confirmed that this has now been established at a cost of £2 per month (paid annually by Direct Debit - £24 per year).

Members were urged to join in and help raise money for Wootton Park.

Comment was made that the response from North Wootton residents had been greater than that by South Wootton Residents.
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It was said that North Wootton Parish Council had delivered along with their Newsletter the “200 Club” Application Pack.

Members discussed the idea of doing the same with the November Newsletter; it was felt that this would create additional interest.

Some members felt that as Wootton Park is a Community Asset it should be funded by both North and South Wootton Communities via the Precept.

After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the “200 Club” Application pack should be attached and distributed with the November Newsletter, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one member against and one abstention, all other members were in favour.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes.

She said that all the spring bulbs had now been planted in various locations.

Mrs Gotts said that the lady, who had kindly donated £100 towards bulb planting at Oak Avenue, was happy and had been out to look at the work.

Comment was made that the hanging baskets would not be planted up this winter; however violas have been planted in the various tubs around the Village.

Mrs Gotts said that following the “Anglia in Bloom” Silver Gilt Award, she had attended the feedback session to ask for their comments regarding the Award.
She said that she would share these with the South Wootton in Bloom Team next week.

Finally, Mrs Gotts confirmed that two new square planters are to be purchased from Amberol, to replace the old wooden planters at the Pond.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
NALC & SALC

Response to Consultation regarding 

    Info

Precept Referendums

BCKLWN


Mayor’s Civic Awards for Voluntary Service
      “

Tim Mann Artist

Art Exhibition Greyfriars Art Space 12th-19th Nov     “ 







Restoration of the Village Sign: Mrs Cornwell informed members that she is in contact with a local artist, Ms Deborah Sedgwick who is currently looking into carrying out the restoration of the Village Sign.
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Mrs Cornwell stated that she would keep the Parish Council informed regarding the progress.
November Newsletter Mr Price referred to the circulated Newsletter and explained that following distribution to members it had been decided that two additional items should be included.

Mrs Cornwell read out both additions, with all members happy with the Newsletter it was agreed.

Request for Tree Surgery at the Old Hall, Hall Lane Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Graham who lives at the Old Hall had visited the office to ask if his thanks could be passed on to the Parish Council for kindly agreeing for the trees at St Mary’s Churchyard to be cut back.
It was said that Mr Peter Bourner, the Tree Surgeon had been to carry out the work and had done a fantastic job.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list, plus:-

161
ECS Computers Ltd
  Toner, On-Line Backup & TW Repairs
          312.95
162
AMR Electrical Ltd
  PAT Test & Circuit Board Test

          708.00

163
CGM Ltd

  Grass Cutting (Oct) Hedges Cem & CYard     801.89
164
CGM Ltd

  Grass Cutting (Oct)


          218.20
165
Anglian Water
  Allots – 26/7 to 28/10


          153.14
166
K & M Lighting
  Maintenance Nov 2016
     

          408.80
167
Peter Bourner
  Tree Surgery



          450.00
Bank balances as at 31.10.2016
Community Account
      

     
     26,778.82
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                         185,000.00
Total                                                                                         £ 211,778.82
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.50pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th December 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
13th December 2016                                                                                Chairman
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